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Costumes for an international wedding, a reminder of the foreign students enrolled at
Lindenwood this year, featured the style show presenied by members of Mme. Lyovlene's
classes last month. The bride, who is seated, is Miss Joan Reed, of Mexico City,
commentator for the show. Standing from the left are: Miss Chai Ok Yu, Korea: Miss
Lu Yi Yi, China: Miss Evelyn Zane, Hawaii; Miss Remedios Rodriguez, Philippine
Islands; and Miss Rosa Tsatsakos, Greece.
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e Around the Lindenwood (ampus

Work on the first issue of Lindenwood's new
literary magazine, “Peter Pan,” is nearly completed.
Publication is scheduled for April, with the initial issue
containing 64 pages. Miss Marie Koch has designed the
cover and is in charge of the inside illustrations.

There are nine new students on the campus for the
second semester. Five states are represented by the new
arrivals, including New York, Arkansas, Texas,
Missouri and Illinois.

Miss Martha Reid, of Carrollton, Mo., was
crowned Queen of Hearts at the Valentine Dance on
February 12 in Butler Gymnasium., Her attendants
were Miss Carolyn Furnish, of Kansas City, Mo., and
Miss Nancy Doran, of Eagle, Colo.

The fifth annual Gridiron Dinner of the Press
Club will be held in Ayres Hall on March 16. Miss
Dorothy Steiner is in charge of the Skits Committee.

The Student Christian Association’s auction for
the World Student Service Fund recently raised $927.
Some of the money will be sent to the national
headquarters and the remainder will be used for a
scholarship for a foreign student at Lindenwood
next year.

One hundred and twenty students are listed on the
Dean's scholastic honor roll for the first semester. To
earn a place on the honor roll the student must have at
least an S average.

Dr. George E. Sweazey, a member of the Board of
Foreign Missions of the Presbyterian Church, was the
principal speaker at Lindenwood during Religious
Emphasis Week, observed this year from February 6 to
10. Miss Nancy Bailey was chairman of the committee
in charge of the week's program.

Work on the 1949 Linden Leaves is progressing
rapidly. The annual subscription sale was completed in
January.

An innovation on the campus this year was a
college-wide bridge tournament, held in February and
sponsored by the Student Government Association. The
winners of the student play will meet the victors of the
faculty tournament this month,

Lindenwood will have a candidate again this year
for queen of the St. Louis Flower Show, to be held
March 18. The college’s candidate will be selected by
a vote of the student body.

In this Issueo:

Alumnae Contributors
Page Three

Community Leadership Conference

Page Four

Program Ready for Radio Meeting

Page Five

Washington Semester Students Return

Page Six

Roll Call of Class of 1936

Pﬁ{;r‘ St‘i‘r'ﬂ'

Girl of the Month

I“H_rf{' Nine

Alumnae News

Pages Eleven and Twelve

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 122 MARCH, 1949

No. 7

A Monthly Paper Published by

Linpenwoop COLLEGE
ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter



Many Contributions Received To
Lindenwood Alumnae Fund

Mrs. Cordelia Stumberg Urges All Alumnae Who Have Not Yet Sent in Their
Contributions to Help Reach Year's Goal of $10,000

M ANY contributions to the Lindenwood Alumnae
Fund have already been received. The Linden-
wood Alumnae Association has set its goal for the vear
at $10,000 and subscriptions are sought from both
individuals and alumnae clubs.

One of the purposes for which the money is to be
used, it is pointed out by Mrs. Cordelia Stumberg, of
St. Charles, president of the association. is to provide
assistance to Lindenwood’s foreign students. Contri-
butions may be specifically designated for this purpose,
if desired. Alumnae clubs throughout the country are
raising money for the funds by a variety of activities,
and alumnae in other cities are now organizing so they
can join in raising a portion of the fund.

Additional subscriptions are needed, Mrs. Stumberg
emphasizes, if the association is to attain its goal.
Contributions should be sent direct to the Alumnae
Fund in care of the college.

A partial list of triends and alumnae who have
contributed follows:

Gavle Armstrong, Doris Banta, Mrs, Kenneth M.
Barklage, Louise A, Barrow, Aimee Becker, Mrs. D.
. Bennett, Mrs. Allan Bond, Mrs. Vernon H.
Branneky, Mrs. H. J. Brenner, Janet Paisley Brown,
Mrs, Irwin E. Burgh, Stewart H. Clawson, Margaret
Cobb, Edmonia Craghead, Mrs. Caroline E. Culler,
George B. Cummings, Virginia L. Curfman, Agnes
Currie, Mrs. Hellmuth Dallmeyver, Mrs. (5. T. Davis,
Edna Mae Davison, Ella Davidson, Mrs. LaVerne
Rowe Doris, Vera Jean Douthat.

Maud K. Ellers, Margaret M. Elser, Rosalie Evans,
Mrs. William Ferguson, Mrs. Robert W. Fischer,
Jacolyn Foreman, Mrs. Katherine Foster, Mrs, Helen
B. Fuerhoff, Lois Gardiner, Svlvia George, Mrs. Geo.
A. Gerstner, Miriam Wedeking Gilmore, Virginia M.
Good, Arthur Goodall, Tearle M. Gore, Ada Tucker
Green, Doris Gruer, Mrs. John R. Hall, Jr., Mrs. E.
B. Hall, Harriett Hansel, Mrs. S. C. Harrison, Mrs.
Farrow Harron, Mrs, E. S. Hartweck, John Louis
Haus, Mrs. J. E. Haymes, Genee Head, Pauline Davis
Hedgecock, Mary Hirsch Hesser.

Mildred Heve, Helen Hibbard, Mryrs. Edgar Hill,
Tr., Marie Lansing Hillman, Mary Lucille Hodge,
Mrs. |. L. Hoffman, Mrs. Billie Jarce Holt, Mrs, Lee
R. House, Margaret A. Howell, Mrs. J. R. Hubbard,
Mrs. J. B. Hughes, Mrs. T. H. Humphreys, Mildred
Iffrig, Grace R. Jackson, Mrs. Sidnev L. James, Bertha
Jauch, Mrs, James M. Jolly, Sara L. Kearns, Esther

In Hall of Fame

Chosen by the Linden Bark for the Campus Hall
of Fame is Miss Katherine Pemberton, a Senior,
of Hot Springs, Ark. She is president of Mu Phi
Epsilon and is a member of the Encore Club and
the Future Teachers of America.

+ * *

H. Kelley, Jean Kiralfy, Margaret Barton Korty, Mrs.
D. W. Kurtz, LaBeaume & Unland.

Mrs. J. W. Lesmon, Jr., Frances E. Lehmpuhl,
Ellen Goode Lewis, Dorothy Shirley Lewis, Katherine
Lewis, Louise Lewis, Harriet L. Liddle, Alice
Linnemann, Hulda Linnemann, Kathryn Linnemann,
Chloe Neal Machado, Mrs. Allen MacDougall, Mrs.
John D. Maddox, Mrs. J. M. Magner, Mrs. Geo. C.
Mahaffy, L. J. Martin, Mrs. John W. Mason,
Marthella Mayhall, Marion K. Menke, Earleen Swain
Mills, Jean Milroy, Dorothy B. Mever, Joni Mitchel-
tree, Mrs. Richard Munday, Sarah Jane Murfey, Mrs.
Jessie Murphy, Ruth Baldry Myers, F. L. McCluer,
Mrs. Mary McElhiney.

Dr. N. L. McKee, Carolyn B. McMillan, Mrs.
Frank F. McMordie, Mrs. Florence H. Nelson,
Florence B. Null, Margaret Dyer Ohrmann, Mrs.
John B. Otsloll, Constance Overesch, Gloria
Omohundro Palmer, Juanita Pardee, Eleeta McKeen
Parker, Florence Howard Parks. Mrs. Fred G.
Parthmore, Mrs. Charles Patmon, Betty Sue Perry,
Mrs. Dan H. Pike, Vera E. Pirie, Polly Pollock, Mrs.

{ Continued on page 10)
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Civic Leaders to Address College’s
Community Conference

First Annual Regional Workshop on Community Leadership to Be Held on Gampus
on April 20-30 Under Direction of Paul Greer

C wic leaders from eastern Missouri and the bordering

counties of Illinois will lead the discussion groups
at the regional conference on “Community Leadership,”
to be held on the campus on April 29 and 30. Invitations
to attend the two-day meeting have been sent to civic
groups and students of the colleges and universities of
the area.

The conference is under the direction of Paul Greer,
a member of Lindenwood's faculty. “Adjustment to
peace-time conditions has encouraged the desire among
citizens of small American communities to consider the
solution of civic and social problems,” he points out.
“Decisions close at hand in their own communities may
have to do with such matters as health, delinquency,
and the tensions that beset the American way of life.”

Following registration on Friday morning, April 29,
the opening session will be a joint meeting with the
delegates attending the third annual Radio Conference
on the campus, at 11 a.m. in Roemer Auditorium. At
this meeting the speaker will be Leonard Hall, noted
columnist of the St. Louis Post-Dispatch, who will
discuss “Listening In, R.F.D.” The interest of Mr.
Hall, who lives on Possum Trot farm near Caledonia,
Mo., was evoked by the theme of the conference, which
is that no community ends at the city limits, but must
include in its planning the surrounding countryside.

Four discussion groups will begin their sessions
after a luncheon. A panel on “Community Health”
will be led by Miss Gwen Goodrich, former field
secretary of the Co-Operative Health Federation of
America, and now a member of the faculty of the
University of Wisconsin. A participant in this panel
will be Dr. C. E. Lively of the University of Missouri.

A round table on “Community Recreation” will be
conducted by Fred Naeter, publisher of the Cape
Girardeau Southeast Missourian. Delegates from
Moberly, Poplar Bluff, Mexico and Jennings will
participate in this discussion.

“Growing Pains” will be the subject of a third
discussion led by Dr. Homer Clevenger of Lindenwood’s
faculty, who is also Mayor of St. Charles. The fourth
session will be on “Community Tensions” and will be
led by Henry F. Chadeayne, of St. Louis, who will
introduce the speaker, L. M. White, publisher of the
Mexico Ledger.

The plan of informal group discussion, resembling
the old New England town meetings, is designed to

(Continued on page 6)

Los Angeles President

Proving there has been snow in California, Miss
Felen Rakestraw, of Altadena, Calif., sent us this
snapshot taken in January. Miss Rakestraw is
president of the Los Angeles Lindenwood Club.

+ + +

Dr. and Mrs. McCluer Meet
West Coast Alumnae

Late in February President and Mrs, Franc L.
McCluer traveled to the Pacific Coast to get acquainted
with Lindenwood alumnae in that area. In Los
Angeles on February 18, the Los Angeles Club gave
a dinner in their honor at the University Club. There
were 110 persons at the dinner, at which Miss Alma
Kinkade, a former president of the Los Angeles
Teachers Association, presided. Both Dr. and Mrs,
MecCluer addressed the club.

Officers of the club are: Miss Helen L. Rakestraw,
president; Mrs. Paul Ellis, vice president; Mrs. Conn
Gertmenian, secretary-treasurer, and Miss Florence
Golden, corresponding secretary.

In San Francisco on February 21, there were 31
alumnae who greeted Dr. and Mrs. McCluer at a
luncheon at the Mark Hopkins Hotel. A formal
organization was effected, and after an address by
Dr. McCluer, officers were elected as follows: Mrs,
William J. Lawrence, president; Miss Lavone A.
Hanna, vice president, and Mrs. A. C. Hunt, Jr.,
secretary-treasurer. The club will meet on the third
Saturday of each month,

On February 24 at the Cosmopolitan Hotel in
Denver, 61 alumnae were present to greet Dr. and
Mrs. McCluer. A Denver Lindenwood Club was

L. Caman, president; Miss Phyllis Verploeg, vice
president, and Miss Cornelia Achelpohl, secretary-
treasurer. The club will meet monthly.
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National Radio Figures To Headline
Third National Radio Conference

Miss Judith Waller, Director of Public Service of NBC, to Discuss Training
for Careers in Radio—Ted Wescott, Radio Producer,
Will Demaonstrate Production Techniques

N,\'rm,\uu.r,\‘ known radio personalities will headline
the Third Annual Radio Conference at Linden-
wood College on April 29. Plans for the conference,
now being completed under the direction of Miss
Martha May Bover, Head of the Radio Department,
include an address by Miss Judith Waller, Director of
Public Service, Central Division, of the National
Broadcasting Company ; a demonstration of production
techniques by Ted Wescott, director of “T'he Land We
Live In” and a director of production in television for
Station KSD ; and an address by another national radio
authority,

Last year more than 250 persons from universities
and colleges in the St. Louis area, high schools of the
area, teachers and civic groups attended the conference,
It is expected that the registration for this year's
conference will set a new attendance record.

Miss Waller is one of the pioneers in the radio
broadcasting industry, and has been responsible for
many radio “firsts.” She is credited with the first
transcontinental hookup, the first transoceanic broadcasts,
the discovery of Amos and Andy and the first broadcasts
of major league baseball games,

She was one of the first leaders in the field of radio
education and is a central figure in the development of
the Radio Institute, conducted for many vears by NBC
in cooperation with Northwestern University. She is
the author of “Radio, The Fifth Estate.” Her
headquarters are now in Chicago.

Mr. Westcott has been associated with the radio
and the theater for more than 12 vears. He was a staft
announcer in Chicago for stations WIND, WCBD
and WGES. He appeared with the Actors Company of
Chicago in such well known plays as “Escape Me
Never” and “Flight to the West.” When the last war
broke out he enlisted in the Air Corps and participated
in 50 missions over Europe. He returned to Chicago in
1945 and appeared on a number of radio and television
shows. In July of that vear he was named director of
“The Land We Live In", then presented over KMOX
in St. Louis. When the show was moved to KSD in
1947 he transferred to that station, where he now
directs television productions for KSD-TV in addition
to “The Land We Live In.”

The tentative program for the conference will open
with registration for delegates, beginning at 9 a.m. The
staff of KCLC, Lindenwood's station, will give a
breakfast for Miss Waller at that time. At 10 a.m.

Miss Waller will discuss “T'raining For Careers in
Radio” at an informal student session.

During the morning, Mr, Westcott will conduct
tryouts for the half-hour student radio show to be
produced at the afternoon session. The script for this
show has been written by students of Lindenwood’s
Radio Department, and tryouts for parts in the cast
will be open to all student delegates. The show will be
presented and recorded at 1:30 p.m. as a feature of the
program which will include a demonstration of
production techniques by Mr. Westcott.

A tea dance, sponsored by campus organizations,
will be held for the delegates at 4:30 p.an. in Butler
Gymnasium, and at 6 p.m. there will be a dinner in
Ayres Hall,

The evening session will convene at 7:30 o'clock,
and will feature an address by a nationally known radio
speaker.

Miss Martha Boyer Named Judge
Ot Scholastic Writing Contest

Miss Martha May Boyer, head of Lindenwood’s
Radio Department, has been named one of the judges
of the Scholastic Writing Awards Contest, sponsored in
the St. Louis area by the St. Louis Star-Times. The
contest, part of a nation-wide contest, is open to high
school and upper elementary pupils.

Miss Bover has been appointed to the faculty of
Washington University in St. Louis to teach a course
in radio during the summer session. She will also be a
member of the faculty of the Radio Workshop for
Teachers, sponsored by Radio Station KMOX, the
University of Missouri and the St. Louis Public Schools.

St. Charles Lindenwood Club
Gives Christmas Party

On December 13 in the Sibley Club Parlors, the
St. Charles Lindenwood Club gave its Christmas party.
Santa distributed gifts and games were played. Mrs.
Henry Rauch and Mrs. Dorothy Lammers were in
charge of the program and Mrs. Robert Fischer was
chairman of the refreshments committee.

A musical program by Lindenwood students featured
the January meeting. Students who participated were
Jean Eiel, Marjorie Moehlenkamp, Carolyn Furnish,
Mary Jo Sweeney, Mary De Vries, Katherine
Pemberton and Barbara Watkins. A short business
meeting followed.
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Lindenwood's three students who participated in the Washington Semester plan of the American

University in the nation's capital, posed for this picture at a reception in Washington in January. From
the left are: Miss Miriam Reilly, of Pachuca, Hidalgo, Mexico: Miss Lorraine Peck, of Troy, Ohio;

Dr. Alice F. Gipson, Lindenwood's representative on the faculty of the American University: Dr.
Homer (:.I'r."ql:'.ulfﬂ'r'. qf ],fn{!.'uw_'nn(f’_\' fﬂ{‘.ﬂ'“}', and ﬂ!.’n Ra'ﬂj‘ J'm'f' !,f.‘.‘;r."nn_ n)‘_ .lfirfalr;l", (’i‘fﬂ'.

Lindenwood Students Return
To Campus From Washington

Lindenwood's three representatives in the
Washington Semester plan of the American University
in Washington, D. C., have returned to the campus for
the second semester. They are: Miss Miriam Reilly, of
Pachuca, Hidalgo, Mexico; Miss Lorraine Peck, of
T'roy, Ohio, and Miss Betty Jack Littleton, of Miami,
Okla.

A reception, honoring Dr. Alice E. Gipson,
Lindenwood’s representative on the faculty of the
American University and former academic dean of the
college, was given on February 13 by Dr. and Mrs.
Franc L. McCluer at their home on the campus. Dr.
Gipson taught classes in “Modern English Dramatists”
and “American Literature” during the fall semester.
She has now returned to her home in Idaho “to rest,
and maybe to write a little.”

Fach of the Lindenwood students completed a
project concerning some phase of the national govern-
ment during the semester. Miss Peck’s project was
“American Woman in Politics.” During the semester
she also served as the Washington correspondent of the
college radio station, KCLC, and each week sent a
recorded interview with Washington personalities, for

broadcasting over the station,

Miss Reilly chose as her subject “The United
States Government in Service Training Program in
Federal Security Agency For Specialists From Lartin
America,” She attended the meeting of the Food and
Agricultural Organization of the United Nations.

Miss Littleton's subject was “A Lobby: Friends'
Committee.” She attended the United Nations Ball.

Civic Leaders to Address College
(Continued from page 4)

encourage wider participation in community thinking

and planning. Emphasis on this approach grows out of

the new course in Sociology at Lindenwood called

“Community Leadership.”

At the evening meeting, “thought recorders” will
report on the various discussions. Saturday morning
there will be a forum on the theme “The Good
Community Bases Its Stability on Change.” This
meeting will ke conducted by Robert Blakely, chief
editorial writer of the St. Louis Star-Times.

The conference will close Saturday afternoon with
a demonstration of folk games and recreation, in which
Lindenwood students will participate.
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Third Installment of Roll Call
Of Class of 1936

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

T His month we present the third installment of the
roll call of the Class of 1936. The following
members have responded to our request for news about
themselves and their activities:

Rachel Hinman (Mrs. Christian A. Hovde), 201
Duke of Gloucester St., Annapolis, Md.: “In the vears
away from Lindenwood, I have been playing the organ
just as ardently as I did during those four happy years
on the campus. There have been many experiences
funny, sad, important—but there has never again been
quite the thrill T felt at the time I was “Mrs. Sibley’s
Ghost.” Even the experience of playing for Truman
and Churchill when they visited Westminster College
didn’t equal that first important event, After leaving
Lindenwood T went to the Detroit Conservatory of

Music where I received my M.M. degree in theory of
music. During that time and for several vears after 1
played at various churches in Detroit and taught at the
Conservatory. While there it was good to continue a
friendship begun at L.C.: Audrey McAnulty was also
at the Conservatory. In 1944 I went to William
Woods College, Fulton, Mo., where I taught organ
and piano for two years. Three previous summers had
been spent at Peabody Conservatory in Baltimore, and
in the summer of 1946 1 went to New York to study
organ. There I learned about the fine position which
was open at St. Anne’s Church in Annapolis, Md. 1
tried out for it and was accepted. It is a beautiful,
large church with a great history of three hundred
years. And, believe it or not, I am the first woman, in
all those years, to hold down the organ bench. 1
understand that it was with many misgivings that the
Vestry hired one of the fairer sex, but at the end of the
first year, which had been a success, someone remarked,
“Never underestimate the power of a woman.” And
isn't that right, girls? Also in the fall of 1946, Christian
Arneson Hovde walked into my life, and by 1948, he
had convinced me that 1 might as well be darning his
socks in my spare time. We were married on Easter
Day last year. Chris is working toward his doctorate
in chemistry and teaching at Johns Hopkins University,
Annapolis has great historic interest, the glamorous
Navy and the Hovdes. So why not include us on your
next trip? My very best wishes and love to all.”
Mary Long (Mrs. Charles Fleetwood ), 1222 12th
St., N., Fargo, N. Dak.: “Not until the fall of 1937
could I find a school willing to risk my inexperience.
After two vears of teaching English and Latin in my
home town school, I resigned to marry a graduate of

St. Louis University whom I had met at an L. C.
date-dance in 1934. On our wedding day, France and
England declared war. The population upheaval didn’t
catch us until the fall of 1941 when my husband was
transferred by U. 8. Rubber from rubber research to
munitions. At Des Moines, in June 1942, our daughter
was born and my life's purpose was set. With the war’s
end, Charles returned to rubber research. Just as we
were settling down in Eau Claire, Wis., our house was
sold and there was no place to go. This seemed the
opportune time for a long contemplated break so my
husband turned to teaching. This is his third vear as a
professor at the North Dakota Agricultural College.
The winters in Fargo are long and cold but our fine
associations on and off campus keep us content. Our
Molly, now 6, loves school as her parents did. She has
shown quite a talent for music and I am increasingly
grateful for the excellent musical instruction I received
at L. C. Offices in two campus groups and active
membership in other organizations afford plenty of
social life. A good book club is helping me to avoid
mental laziness. I do all of the housework and make
most of my clothes and Molly's. I surely must be happy
tor no day is long enough. A sincere thank you to
Lindenwood for good friends and a fine background for
living.”

Mildred Ann Atkinson (Mrs. Virgil G. Edwards),
3433 W. 10th St., Indianapolis 8, Ind.: “After grad-
uating I taught Latin and English in my home town,
Bicknell. While teaching, I became Mrs. Edwards,
and we lived in Vincennes, for a short time. We have
lived in Indianapolis for the past eleven yvears, with the
exception of two during the war. I lived in Bicknell,
while my husband was a lieutenant in the Navy. After
his discharge, we both went to Bright's Floral Design
School in Chicago, and bought a floral business. I am
just a busy housekeeper with two lovely girls. Sandra
is almost 8 and already planning on Lindenwood. Susan
is 14 months.”

Florence Virginia Wilson (Mrs. R. A. Guilford),
9150 Winchester Ave., Chicago, I1l.: "“In the fall of
1937, 1 took a position teaching English and Speech in
the high school at Iron Mountain, Mich., as cold a spot
as | ever hope to encounter. I spent two vears there,
and a year teaching in the high school at Dwight, 111,
I was married in 1941 to a man who sells advertising
for Parents’ Magazine, and have two children: a boy,

(Cantinued on page 8)
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Roll Call of Class of 1936

(Continued from page 7)
Robin, born in December 1942 and a girl, Linda Dee,
born in December 1947. 1 do a great deal of play
reading and book reviews for Women's Clubs and
other Federated organizations. 1 have been director of
the Children’s Theater, an organization that give plays
to 1400 children once a month. My best wishes to all.”

Adele Cote (Mrs. Lawrence S. Dayton), 3207
Castelar St., Omaha, Nebr.: “After graduation 1
worked for my Dad for two years. In 1938 I married
Larry Dayton and have been busy being a housewife
and mother to Betsy, 8, Jeanie, 5, and Kathy, 3. 1 am
a Board member of P.T.A. and hold an office in P.E.O.
We own some farms in Llowa, but prefer to remain city
folks. I hope to get back to Lindenwood for a reunion.
My four vears there were truly the most carefree of
my life.”

Corrine Paulsen (Mrs. G. H. Thurston), Box 685,
Casper, Wyo.: “After leaving Lindenwood, I started
to work for an Omaha loan company that summer and
continued with the same company until my marriage in
1942. My husband is an engineer so the next four years
were spent in moving from one war project to another.
Two and a half vears ago we came to Casper. We
operate a building block plant so my Lindenwood
training is in use once again. Our son, Ricky, who is
414 years old, loves it out west and can hardly wait
until he's old enough to be a “real western cowboy.”
We like it here in Casper very much, especially the
nearness to the Tetons and Yellowstone Park whose
wonders we have seen the past three summers.”

Kathryn Fox (Mrs. Harry Lee Naylor), 404
North Rodey, Albuquerque, N. Mex.: “In 1937-38 1
had the great pleasure of representing Lindenwood in
Wyoming and Colorado. After that I did newspaper
work in Cheyenne until 1940, when I went to
Washington as secretary to my Congressman. At
Christmas 1940, I was married. While my husband was
in the European Theater, | worked in Cheyenne for the
United Air Lines B-17 Modification Center. When
my husband returned from overseas we came to
Albuquerque, where he is taking graduate work in
anthropology—specifically, archaeology, Our son, Galen
Fox Naylor, was born here in December 1946. Some
months ago | started working again, this time at Sandia
Base. I find the work extremely interesting and
enjovable, partly because the Staff consists of such
well-educated and brilliant men.”

Jean Kirkwood (Mrs. John Phipps), 803 State St.,
Lawrenceville, I1L.: “I worked for my father for several
months after graduation and in January 1937 1 was
married to Oliver Phipps. We have two children,
John Tom, 11, and Margaret Louise, 6. Naturally I

am very busy with Cub Scouts and Girl Scouts. I am
also interested in church work, being secretary for the
Women's Association of the Presbyterian Church. 1
belong to the local chapter of a National Philanthropic
Sorority and we are active in all civic affairs of the
community,” .

Dorothy Barton (Mrs. C. A. Hollingsworth),
2901 Broadway, Pittsburgh 27, Pa.: “After graduation
[ spent four years teaching mathematics and science in
a small high school in western Missouri. During my
vacations I traveled over the country becoming acquainted
with our United States and neighboring lands. I visited
the World Fairs at New York and in California and
made short trips into Canada and down to Cuba. The
next two years 1 worked in the chemistry department
at the University of Wyoming at Laramie. After a
summer in Mexico City and Texas, 1 took a position
as head of the chemistry department at Buena Vista
College in Storm Lake, Iowa. For three strenuous
years I did my best to take the place of two or three
teachers. And then T attended a summer session at the
University of lowa—trying to decide whether or not to
start work on a Ph.D. in chemistry. But I met an
instructor at the University, Dr. C. A, Hollingsworth,
and decided that a Mrs. degree would be much betrer.
After our marriage we went to Wayneshoro, Va., where
my husband worked as a research chemist for Dupont.
This vear he gave up industrial work and he is now a
chemistry instructor at the University of Pittsburgh.
To “help” me I have two little girls, Diane, 3 years old,
and June, 8 months old. They are a constant source of
inspiration and joy."

Dorothy Bockstege (Mrs. J. F. Miller), 1108
Ravenswood Drive, Evansville, Ind.: “After attending
Lindenwood | graduated from and received a master’s
degree from Indiana University. 1 taught at Central
High School in Evansville until I married in 1941,
While my husband was overseas in the air corps during
the war 1 also taught. Until the past summer we lived
in New York City but have returned to Evansville and
have just purchased a home. We have two children:
Jo Ann, 3 years old, and Jerry, Jr., 8 months old.”

Eleanor Pavne ( Mrs. Terence Quilliam), 9 Arundell
Road, Weston Super Mare, Somerset, England : “After
graduating from Lindenwood, I went to Persia where |
lived with my parents, and did secretarial work for
various firms. [ also did a little reaching. In 1940 1
was married to Terence Quilliam, an Englishman, and
for five years we continued living in Persia where be
was employed. The last three vears we have been in
England. Terry has bought a grocery store—a “green”
grocery, because mainly fruits and vegetables are sold
there. We have four children: Elizabeth, 5, and Frances,

{ Continued on page 10)
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Girl of the Month

Wls PRESENT Mrs., Norma Paul Ruedi Hazeltine
as the Girl of the Month. She received her A.B.
degree from Lindenwood in 1930, her MLA. degree in
Comparative Literature and English from Southern
Methodist University in 1932, and has worked on a
Ph.D in English at Missouri University.

Mrs. Hazeltine was a teacher of Latin and English
after she received her Master's. She has also taught
Spanish, Fine Arts, and Journalism, and she taught in
both high school and college.

Her special interest seemed to be writing;
agricultural experiences, gained from vacations at her
parents’ home in the Missouri Ozarks, won her a job
in 1943 as Assistant Editor at Colorado State College,
Fort Collins. There she wrote magazine articles,
prepared Sunday supplement features, radio programs
for KOA-NBC, Denver, and Rocky Mountain Radio
Council, transcribed shows as “Norma Paul,” and in
1944 went to Washington, D. C. to continue writing
about the nation’s natural resources. She is now in an
administrative position as Assistant to the Commissioner
of Reclamation in the Department of the Interior.

Her work now concerns the development of the
West through a comprehensive reclamation program
which includes in addition to irrigation, hydroelectric
power development, flood control, improved navigation,
silt control, domestic and industrial water supplies, fish
and wildlife preservation, and recreational advantages.
She spends even her “out-of-office” hours keeping up
with the new trends in conservation. She says, “Little
did I dream when I studied westward development in
Dr. Gregg's American Literature class that some day
I'd be enthusiastically digging into mountains of
material and working at it with the proverbial energy
of a natural-born beaver.”

Every Tuesday evening, she takes a graduate course
in radio and television production and direction with a
CBS producer on the American University campus.
Before this, she enjoyed a graduate course in dramatic
radio writing conducted by an ABC producer-writer in
cooperation with AU. As a member of the Women's
National Press Club and the American Women
Broadcasters, she has a chance, sometimes, to peek
behind-the scenes.

Some of her highlights since her college days are:
feature writer and columnist for the Dallas Times-
Herald ; society editor and signed columnist, Springfeld
(Mo.) Newspapers, Inc.; correspondent for Associated
Press; short stories, articles, poems published in
periodicals ranging from such magazines as the
“Saturday Review of Literature” to “Country Gentle-
man” and “Farm Journal.” For a while she had a
column, “Now, in Washington by Norma Paul in a
Washington paper. She has written reams of speeches,
articles, and radio scripts during the past five years.
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* * +*

She says, “You may well wonder how a Lindenwood
major in Latin and English and a minor in romance
languages fit into these varied activities since under-
graduate days. First of all, I received a Master's in
Comparative Literature and English because of thorough
undergraduate training from Miss Hankins, Dr, Gregg,
Miss Stone, and Dr. Terhune. Later | taught Latin,
and Spanish, as well as courses in English, Fine Arts,
and Journalism. And 1 continue to find plenty of
reason to rejoice in my Lindenwood liberal arts
education, Some of the best speeches I have written
have been filled with classical allusions. Journalism has
been another collegiate course that has helped me wield
a more potent pen, while L. C. Public Speaking classes
helped me gain poise.”

We congratulate Mrs. Hazeltine upon her successful

career.

College Choir to Make Spring
Tour in Three States

Eleven cities in three states will be visited by the
Lindenwood College Choir, which will leave the campus
on March 10 on its annual spring tour. The Choir,
with 30 voices, is directed by Milton F. Rehg. The
soloists are Miss Mary De Vries, Miss Marjorie
Moehlenkamp, and Miss Barbara Watkins.

The itinerary of the trip is as follows: Union, Mo.,
Thursday morning, March 10; Lebanon, Mo.,
Thursday night; Marshfield, Mo., Friday morning,
March 11; Carthage, Mo., Friday night; Joplin, Mo.,
Saturday night, March 12 and Sunday morning, March
13; Baxter Springs, Kan., Monday morning, March
14; Miami, Okla., Monday afternoon; Neosho, Mo.,
Monday night; Monett, Mo., Tuesday morning,
March 15; Aurora, Mo., Tuesday afternoon. The
Choir will return to the campus on March 16.
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Fifteen Students Are Awarded
President Scholarships

The five ranking members of the Junior, Sophomore
and Freshman classes were awarded President Scholar-
ships at a student convocation on February 15. These
scholarships, established last year by the Board of
Directors, are honor awards based solely on academic
records. The scholarships for Juniors are for $300.
The Sophomore winners receive awards valued at $250,
and the Freshmen awards of $200.

Junior winners are: Miss Lorraine Peck, Troy,
Ohio; Miss Mary Jo Sweeney, Overland, Mo.; Miss
Dorothy Walker, Grand Island, Nebr.; Miss Helen
Jones, Remington, Ind.; and Miss Patricia Schilb,
Pilot Grove, Mo.

Sophomore winners: Miss Joanne Cox, Jackson,
Miss.; Miss Jennifer Sullivan, Wichita, Kan.; Miss
Patricia Underwood, Knox, Pa.; Miss Muriel Jacobson,
Grand Haven, Mich.; and Miss Margherita Baker,
Leavenworth, Kan,

IFreshman winners: Miss Lois Deisenroth, St
Charles; Miss Janet Neilson, Oklahoma City, Okla.;
Miss Barbara Sutton, St. Charles; Miss Marilyn
Hirsch, Newark, N. J.; and Miss Jane Hall, De
Witt, Ark.

Roll Call of Class of 1936

(Continued from page 8)

3. who were born in Persia, and Peter, 2, and Margaret,
7 months. Last summer | came to America with the
children for the first time since my graduation. My
father drove us to Missouri for a short visit, and we
stopped at Lindenwood for a few minutes. Needless to
say, I lead a busy life keeping house and taking care of
the children. Cooking for us all is a full time job in
itself, especially with the problems rationing causes. |
should love to hear from my friends. If any come to
England, we would be delighted to see them.”

Evelyn Brown (Mrs. W. T. Miller), 1733 Del
Norte Ave,, Richmond Heights, Mo. : “Upon graduating
in June 1936, 1 was prepared to go into the teaching
profession armed with a five year high school teacher's
certificate in French, Spanish, and English. We were in
the depression period, so my efforts at finding a teaching
position were useless. | took a temporary job with the
Southwestern Bell Telephone Company which turned
out to be a full time position in the business office as a
service representative. After working four years in the
main office, | was transferred to another office where a
Mr. Miller was the manager, and in October 1941, 1
became Mrs, Miller. In October 1943, our daughter,
Janet, was born. This year she started to kindergarten
and I was given the opportunity to teach fifth grade in
the same school, so Janet and | have been going to
school together. 1 am enjoying every moment of
teaching. My four years at Lindenwood and the friends
I made there are treasured memories.”

Two Generations

Mrs. . W. Winters, of Lincoln, Nebr., sent us
this snapshot posed with her son, Konrad Guy
(the middle name is for Guy C. Motley because
the baby’s cry sounds like “Yippee) Mrs. Winters
was Merryl Ryan, a member of the Class of "46.
- * * '
Twenty-seven out of the class of fifty-seven members
failed to answer the inquiries.
Can any one send us the addresses of Wilma
Genevieve Hoen and Margarette Lyn Winder?

Lindenwood Alumnae Fund
(Continucd from page 3)

Howard L. Poore, Mrs. Harold Rebman, Mrs. James

A. Reed, Faye Reuter, Gail Huddleston Rice.

Johnnie River, Dr. H. C. Ritter, Margaret A.
Roberts, Martha Laney Rollins, Mrs. Vance Rollins,
Mrs. Marcus Ryan, Mrs, Carl E. Sailer, Irma Schaefer,
Mrs. Erich Schulz, Mrs. Carl B. Schultz, Jean
Schiermeier, Mrs. W. B. Schlottman, Ruth Schroeder,
Priscilla Alden Settle, Margarita P. Seymour, Mrs. C.
T. Southern, Mrs. Burford E. Spencer, Mrs. F. E.
Springer, Mrs. O. P. Stark, Patsy Stauffer, Mrs.
Stellario Giacobbe, Mrs. J. A, Stilwell, Sara J.
Stukenbroeker, Maurita E. Stueck, Mrs. H. K.
Stumberg.

Helen Stumberg, Alma Stumberg, Mrs. Olla B.
Sutherland, Minnie E. Sweeney, Nathine Talbot, Mrs.
William Viertel, Mrs. Ruth P. Waggoner, Mrs, Paul
T. Walton, Frances Ware, Adah Parkinson Waterbury,
Christine Webster, Kathryn Strumpell Wells, Mary R.
Welshons, Margaret W. Wesson, Mrs. M. M. White,
Adelaide Wilke, Mrs. Marie Stumberg Williams, Mrs.
William G. Williams, Mrs. Herbert B. Wolf, Polly
Waolsev.
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ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Virginia Morsey, who attended Lindenwood
in 1935-37, has received a law degree from Washington
University in St. Louis and is now working in the Legal
Department of the International Bank for Reconstruc-
tion and Development in Washington, D. C.

Mrs. Harriett Bruce Moore, who attended
Lindenwood in 1935-37, has been appointed director of
psychological service by Social Research, Inc., a
management consultant firm with headquarters in
Chicago.

WEDDINGS

On September 19 at Orchard Farm, Mo., Miss
Jeanne Willbrand, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Herbert
Willbrand, of Orchard Farm, was married to Raymond
Droste, The bride attended Lindenwood in 1945-47.

Miss Geraldine Edna Hamblin, daughter of Mrs.
John William Hamblin, of Burbank, Calif., chose
February 22 as the date of her marriage to Lester Darst
Gobruegge in Hollywood, Calif. The bride attended
Lindenwood in 1931-33.

A Thanksgiving Day bride was Miss Dorothy Mae
Franz, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John E. Franz, of
Morganford, W. Va. On that day Miss Franz, a
member of the Class of '39, was married to Delevan S.
Dye at Morganford.

Dr. and Mrs. H, C. Ritter, of St. Charles, have
announced the engagement of their daughter, Miss
Louise Ritter, to the Rev, James R. Blackwood, pastor
of the St. Charles Presbyterian Church. Miss Ritter is
a member of the Class of '48 and was one of the
Lindenwood Fellowship winners. She is now doing
graduate work at the University of Missouri. The
wedding is planned for the early summer.

On February 19 at Washington, Mo., Miss Fay
Bennett, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Clint D. Bennett,
of Washington, became the bride of David Gustav
Schumacher. Mrs, Schumacher attended Lindenwood
in 1946-47.

An October bride was Miss Marjorie Murphy, who
attended Lindenwood in 1939-40. On October 12 at
Silex, Mo., she was married to Leroy Edwards.

Lindenwood Children

Here are three Lindenwood children. At left is Jane Randolph Street, daughter of the Rev. and Mrs.
T. Watson Street, of 2903 University Ave., Austin, Texas. Mprs. Street was Sara Crews, Class of *35
Mary Christine, center, was 5 months-old when she posed for this picture. She is the daughter of Mr.

and Mrs. Oruville Ratliff, of St. Charles. Mary has a brother, Bill, 3V4.

Their mother was Florence

Schnedler, Class of '33. At right is a future Lindeniwwood girl, Nancy Locke, daughter of Mr. and Mrs.
S. M. Locke, of Paducah, Ky. June's sister, Mrs. June Locke Daniels, who is now in Germany with her

husband, attended Lindenwood in 1044-45.
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WEDDINGS

A recent bride was Miss Mary Vilbig, who attended
Lindenwood in 1945-46. Miss Vilbig, who is the
daughter of Mr, and Mrs. John Vilbig, of Dallas,
Texas, was married in Dallas to H. Wells Rutherford.
They are now at home at 31134 Huisache St., Corpus
Christi, Texas.

Miss Harriette Louise Hudson, daughter of Mr.
and Mrs. Harry Lee Hudson, of Brownsville, Tenn.,
chose February 27 as the date of her marriage to Dr.
Hubert August Ritter, at Brownsville. The bride is a
member of the Class of 46 and was the Lindenwood
Fellowship winner of that year. Dr. Ritter’s sister,
Miss Louise Ritter, of St. Charles, was a bridesmaid.

BIRTHS

A future Lindenwood girl is Sara Kent, who was
born on January 15 to the Rev. and Mrs. Thomas
Watson Street, of 9032 University Ave., Austin,
Texas. Mrs. Street was Sara Crews, a member of the
Class of '35.

David Thomas is the name of the son born on
January 23 to Mr. and Mrs. Cecil Williamson, of 736
Norman Ave., Norfolk, Va. Mrs. Williamson was
Ruth Weyrauch, who attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

A daughter, who has been named Sharon Lee, was
born last October to Mr. and Mrs. James Steiner, of
2818 Cherry St., Pine Bluff, Ark. Mrs. Steiner was
Dolores Baim, who attended Lindenwood in 1944-46.

October 30 is the birthday of the son born to Mr.
and Mrs. Ira S. Gershner, of 28 Linden Circle, Pine
Bluff, Ark. The new arrival has been named Ira
Baim. His mother was Jean Baim, who attended
Lindenwood in 1943-44.

Katharine Mellette is the name chosen for the
daughter born on December 27 to Mr. and Mrs.
George H. Ide, of Redlands, Calif. Katharine has an
older sister. Their mother was Laura Mellette, who
attended Lindenwood in 1923-25.

A daughter, who has been named Susan, was born
on July 12, 1948 to Mr. and Mrs. Van N, Culpepper,
of 1022 N. Guerra St., McAllen, Texas. Mrs.
Culpepper was Jennie Mildred McRae and she attended
Lindenwood in 1940-42,

Headed for Lindenwood is Nancy Ellen, who was
born on December 25 to Mr. and Mrs. Paul C.
Woodall, of 8016 W. Norton Ave., Hollywood, Calif.

Mrs. Woodall was Lucille Hausenbuillier, who
attended Lindenwood in 1931-32.

A son, who has been named Gene Alvin, was born
on November 11 to Mr. and Mrs. Gene C. Kaser, of
Frankfort, Mo. Mys, Kaser, who was Evelyn P.
Heiser, is a member of the Class of '36.

Sidney Michael is the name chosen for the son born
on February 5 to Mr. and Mrs. Sidney McCully, of
107 Palm St., Hot Springs, Ark. Mrs. McCully was
Audrey Louise Wenger and she attended Lindenwood

in 1936-37.

A daughter, who has been named Nancy Elizabeth,
was born on November 19 to Mr., and Mrs. Arthur J.
Kovell, of 76A E. River Gardens, Newton Falls, Ohio.
Mrs. Kovell was Ruth Rathert and she attended
Lindenwood in 1930-31.

David Kenneth is the name of the son born on
October 14 to Mr. and Mrs. Douglas R. Jaeger, of
1534 E. Thirty-third St., Tulsa, Okla. David has a
brother, Richard, who is 3. Their mother was Eleanor
Wilcoxson and she attended Lindenwood in 1939-41.

A son, who has been named Chris Andrew, was
born on February 8 to Mr, and Mrs. John Horn, of
7627 Satsuma St., Houston, Texas. Mrs. Horn was
Lenore Schierding, a member of the Class of "36.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Lynda Lee, who
was born on October 21 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert
Wells, of Sumner, lowa, Lynda has a brother, Richard
Allan, who is 214, Mrs. Wells was Kathryn Strumpell
and she arttended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

IN MEMORIAM

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs.
Parthenia Owens Post, of Pattonville, St. Louis
County, Mo., on February 5. Mrs. Post was a member
of the Class of 1872. Lindenwood extends its sincere
condolences to all the members of her family.

Lindenwood's faculty and alumnae extend their
deepest sympathy to Mrs. Pierre S. Lorimier, of 5223
Fremont St., Jacksonville, Fla., whose father, Bradley
C. Gardner, died on January 12. Mrs. Lorimier was
Ann Gardner, who is a member of the Class of '42.

We record with deep regret the death of Miss
Maud Luscombe, of Carthage, Mo., on September 3,
1948, Miss Luscombe attended Lindenwood in 1895-97,
Lindenwood extends its sympathy to all the members
of her family.



